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GOEO Board Meeting Minutes
February 13, 2025 ∙ 10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.


	Members Present:
	Jesse Turley, Katelin Roberts, Brigham Tomco, Geri Gamber, Kira Slawson, Vic Hockett

	Members Excused:           
	Carine Clark, Brad Bonham

	 Staff:  
	
GOEO: Daniel Royal, Kelly Akins, Todd Jenson, Lance Soffe, August Granath, Liesl Limburg, Tony Young, Forest Turner, Kamron Dalton, Colette Cox, Olivia Midgley, Michael Hall, Pete Codella, Jim Grover, Debra McKee, Lindsey LeBaron, Kate Hall, Ryan Starks


	 Visitors:
	
Breeze Aviation: Eric Fletcher, Aly Escobar
AeroVironment: Mark Lewis, David Johnson, Brett Hush, Kirk Petty
UFP Site Built: Mike Ellerbrook
CBRE: Seth Martindale, Sydney August
Salt Lake City: Lorena Riffo Jensen
Grantsville City: Mayor Neil Critchlow, Braylee Baugh
Tooele County: Jared Hamner
Utah System of Higher Education: Jimmy McDonough
USU Huntsman School of Business: Robbyn Scribner
EDCUtah: Erin Farr, Jared Stewart
Arch Nexus: Jessica Peterson, Brian Cassil




Welcome 

Jesse Turley welcomes the GOEO Board and calls the February 13th, 2025, GOEO Board Meeting to order and confirms quorum. 


Approval of the Minutes

MOTION: Jesse Turley invited comment or correction to the previously distributed minutes of the January 9th, 2025, meeting minutes. No corrections were offered, and with no objection from the board, the minutes were adopted by unanimous consent.


EDTIF Updates

Breeze Aviation Group, Inc.

Jesse Turley recused himself from the EDTIF discussion and vote for Breeze Aviation and indicates that Katelin Roberts will take over his responsibilities for Breeze Aviation. After Jesse leaves the meeting, Katelin asks Lance Soffe to give an overview of the project, then for Daniel Royal to talk about the EDTIF incentive. 

Lance Soffe gives an overview of the company, describing a high-level view of the goals, and estimated benefits to the state. Daniel Royal gives an overview of the project and incentive. 

Katelin Roberts welcomes and introduces Eric Fletcher, Breeze’s Vice President of Government & Airport Affairs. Eric provides a history of Breeze Aviation and data regarding their recent growth, current presence in Utah, and projections for growth. Eric ends the presentation, asking if there are any questions.

Katelin Roberts thanks Eric and expresses excitement and support for Breeze’s continued success. Katelin asks the Board members if they have any questions. Vic Hockett states he has a question, but first thanks Eric Fletcher for growing this successful company in Utah. Vic asks Eric if the 193 technical jobs (out of 570 total jobs) are airframe jobs or jobs that require a level of certification. Eric confirms that a lot of those 193 jobs will require a level of certification. Vic Hockett offered Eric job support through Talent Ready Utah to fulfill those technical jobs, and Eric confirmed they would be very interested in that. 

With no further questions or comments, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken. 

Proposed Motion
The Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity Board recommends Breeze Aviation Group, Inc., for an EDTIF post-performance refundable tax incentive. This incentive is not to exceed 10 years and a 30% reduction in state tax paid on new state tax revenue above the baseline established for the preceding 12 months. New state revenue is projected to be $38,153,194 over 10 years.
Katelin Roberts makes the motion and Geri Gamber seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Katelin Roberts, Brigham Tomco, Geri Gamber, Kira Slawson, and Vic Hockett. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed. 

Congratulations were given for the successful approval of the company’s EDTIF.

Representatives from the companies were excused and Jesse Turley was invited back to the Board meeting.


AeroVironment, Inc.

Daniel Royal gives an overview of the company and project. Jesse Turley confirms that Mark Lewis, AeroVironment’s Senior Manager of Real Estate, Facilities, and EH&S, will speak on behalf of the company. Mark thanks the Board, then provides a brief overview of the company’s history, as well as the current presence and plans for future growth. Mark and Jesse both ask the Board members if they have any questions. 

With no questions from the Board, Jesse asks Peter Lorena Riffo Jensen from Salt Lake City County to offer any support if present at the meeting. Lorena offers words of support and gratitude to the company, GOEO, and EDCUtah for bringing this project to Salt Lake. 

With no questions or comments from the board, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken.

Proposed Motion
The Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity Board recommends AeroVironment, Inc., for an EDTIF post-performance refundable tax incentive. This incentive is not to exceed 15 years and a 25% reduction in state tax paid on new state tax revenue above the baseline established for the preceding 12 months. New state revenue is projected to be $15,775,041 over 15 years.
Vic Hockett makes the motion and Brigham Tomco seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Katelin Roberts, Brigham Tomco, Geri Gamber, Kira Slawson, and Vic Hockett. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed.  

Congratulations were given for the successful approval of the company’s EDTIF.

Representatives from the companies were excused.


UFP Site Built, LLC

Daniel Royal gives an overview of the company and project. Jesse Turley welcomes Mike Ellerbrook, UFP’s Executive Vice President, to describe the company and project. Mike provides a description of the company, product, and plans for growth and expansion. Mike and Jesse both ask the Board if they have any questions. 

Vic Hockett asks Mike Ellerbrook about the workforce needs for the project, specifically if they are seeking recent college graduates or more experienced workers. Mike states that they have more success with young people for the automation and robotics positions and will be recruiting those types of workers in the Salt Lake area. 

With no further questions from the Board, Jesse invites the Mayor of Grantsville to speak in support of the project. Grantville Mayor Neil Critchlow offers support for the company and project, and in response, Mike Ellerbrook invites Mayor Critchlow to visit the company anytime. Jesse confirms with Jared Stewart from EDCUtah that Jared Hamner, Tooele County Council Chair, is also present to speak in support of the project. Jared Hamner expresses excitement and support for the project. Mike Ellerbrook responds to Jared Hamner’s comment with thanks. 

With no questions or comments from the board, the motion was read, and a roll-call vote was taken.

Proposed Motion
The Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity Board recommends UFP Site Built, LLC, for an EDTIF post-performance refundable tax incentive. This incentive is not to exceed 11 years and a 20% reduction in state tax paid on new state tax revenue above the baseline established for the preceding 12 months. New state revenue is projected to be $2,820,823 over 11 years.
Brigham Tomco makes the motion and Geri Gamber seconds. Aye votes were recorded from Jesse Turley, Katelin Roberts, Brigham Tomco, Geri Gamber, Kira Slawson, and Vic Hockett. No nay votes were recorded, and the motion passed.

Congratulations were given for the successful approval of the company’s EDTIF.

Representatives from the companies were excused.


Open & Public Meetings Training

Jesse Turley reminds the Board that we are doing an annual training, and introduces Todd Jenson, General Counsel for the Governor's Office of Economic Opportunity, who will be giving the training. Todd states the presentation is required by statute, so this training will fulfill that requirement if anyone is concerned. Todd talks through the slide deck entitled ‘OPMA Training for GOEO Board: Utah Open & Public Meetings Act’. 

Jesse Turley asks the Board if they have any questions for Todd. With no questions or comments from the Board, Jesse states they will be moving forward to the next agenda item, GOEO updates.


GOEO Updates

Jesse Turley asks Ryan Starks to present the updates from GOEO. Ryan says that Jim Grover will begin the presentation, then Ryan will share after Jim. Jim Grover shares a slide with 3 pictures that show GOEO activities that have happened since the last Board meeting. The first picture shows a GOEO MOU signing with BETA technologies, 47G, and UDOT. The second picture shows the 20th year anniversary reunion event for economic development at GOEO. The third picture shows the northern Utah site-selector tour and UIPA visiting GOEO. Jim notes that Liesl Limburg, GOEO Business Development Director, did a great job leading the site tour and asks Liesl to speak about the tour. Liesl Limburg confirms it was a successful tour with positive feedback from the site-selectors and communities. 

Ryan Starks is invited to provide updates after Jim Grover finishes. Ryan discusses the Industrial Assistance Account (IAA) grant that was offered to the Black Desert PGA Tour and wanted to follow up on the results of that from an economic development perspective. As a result, we were given space during the event to host our site-selectors. Jim Grover adds that there is a written report included in the materials packet for the Boards reference. 

Jim Grover shares some data regarding incentives and economic development over the past 20 years, including total capital investment, new high-paying jobs, and new state tax revenue. 

Ryan Starks adds some remarks regarding the 2025 legislative updates. Ryan Starks refers to the Rural Community Grant that we allocate to rural projects for different economic development purposes. Ryan explains how the grant can be utilized from a bottom-up approach for rural communities to prioritize their needs. With this approach, the community would propose a plan, then would receive a check and meet them in the middle to help foster economic development at the county level; this has served as a good model. Ryan discusses other rural grants and opportunities that help support rural communities. Ryan talks about how we work with the Economic Development & Community Development community to review funding requests. There were 63 funding requests from multiple agencies, and our grants came through as the first and second priority for the committee, which shows that they see the value of what we are doing in rural Utah. Ryan said he will be giving a presentation to the Rural Caucus tomomorrow, and that he will share with this group a video highlighting the grants. 

Ryan Starks shifts topics and brings up the Industrial Assistance Account (IAA) again. Ryan explains that this fund is used to close deals and foster economic development. They want to enforce more parameters around the fund to ensure the funds are being used for economic development purposes. Ryan met with the legislature and suggested they create a task force to enforce the parameters. Ryan said he will be reaching out to some Board members for their feedback on how the funds should be used. 

Ryan Starks speaks regarding the contract GOEO signed with EDCUtah in July 2024. Since that time, the GOEO team has hired Liesl Limburg, Olivia Midgley, and Kelly Akins who have help supported the changes that the contract made. Since then, if a company or site-selector wants to work with EDCUtah, GOEO will encourage that, and coordinate our incentives with EDCUtah. Both entities, GOEO and EDCUtah, are working on economic development in case there is any confusion or questions that come up. Ryan expresses gratitude to EDCUtah and its partnership with GOEO. 

Jesse Turley asks the Board members if they have any questions. With no questions or comments, the Board meeting is adjourned. 

Meeting Adjourned 
